
Approved   Marylou LaFleur Keane 12/11/2018
TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

NOVEMBER 29, 2018
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Joni Kitson, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Len Gilman; Joyce Heck; Virginia Drew, Selectmen’s Representative; Ralph Weeks; David Fiorentino; Tony Soltani; Mary Frambach; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative; Joyce Heck; Penny Graham (arriving late after the BCEP meeting)
Not in Attendance:  
Other Attendees: Stewart Yeaton, Fire Chief; Wayne Preve, Police Chief; Jeff Lopresti; Nancy Wheeler
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Fire Department

Chief Yeaton discussed the proposed 2019 Fire Department Budget.

Chief Yeaton did not enter raises for the Full-Time positions leaving that for the Selectmen to determine.  He noted that they have one vacant position that they are interviewing for.  The Overtime Line was increased by $2,000.00 with the number of hours for part time employees being increased by 72 hours.

The rate for the part time positions rates were increased as follows:


EMT 


$14.00/Hour


EMT Advanced
$16.00/Hour


Paramedic

$18.00/Hour

Several Explorers have been employed by the City of Concord.  Chief Yeaton noted he is trying to cover additional hours with the part time employees to save money rather than employing additional full-time employees.

Tony asked if the full-time employees wages should be decreased with the use of the part time employees.  Chief Yeaton noted that it was not possible as the Town still has many hours not covered.
Chief Yeaton discussed he is trying to work with Chichester as they now have their own ambulance; Loudon does not cover the Chichester as they did in the past.  He discussed the number of calls for Epsom vs. certain other towns.

Chief Yeaton increased gas and oil as costs were higher last summer.

The Equipment Purchase is for the purchase of some gear for the new employee.  Other funds will be used to replace hoses, etc. if required.  Dispatch costs have increased.  Water costs have increased, the Department is on the District’s water system.  

Chief Yeaton noted that there are increased drug issues and also calls from the elderly.  The issues were discussed with Chief Yeaton.  He noted they are on the cutting edge of technology with the items that they use.
Potential Warrant Articles were discussed.

Tony asked if there were any schools that the Department could work with.  Chief Yeaton noted they do take students from the Laconia Community College.  They also work with the Explorer Program.
Dave asked about building repairs.  Chief Yeaton noted he needed to do the flooring and also redo the deck on the second floor.  He also needs to replace the sliding glass doors.  He noted the insurance companies are concerned with people falling from the deck.  Virginia reiterated that he plans to remove the deck.

Len discussed the undercoating of the Tanker and businesses that could do the work.

Chief Yeaton was thanked for presenting the information.

Police Department
Chief Preve presented his proposed budget to the Committee.  He noted that pay increases were done by the Selectmen.

Computer Support costs have increased and is a contracted item.  Training and conferences are for classes that the Chief and Officers may take.  This has been suggested by the MRI report.
The uniform line is increased as he would like to replace bullet proof vests.  He has a 50/50 grant for this item.

He noted that MRI had suggestions that he is trying to implement.  If everything was completed that were suggested it would cost approximately $200,000.00.  He trying to do a little at a time and keep the budget down.  He is asking the Selectmen to allow him to spend his remaining 2018 money for some of these items also. 

Dave asked if the scheduling change had occurred, at this time it has not been implemented.

Len asked the number of cars that have been impounded since he has become chief, he noted 3.  There was a discussion if there was a need for a fenced area behind the station.  Chief Preve noted it is not a high priority item.
Chief Preve reiterated the scheduling change would occur when he is able to implement it.  Chief Preve noted there are only two days when both he and the Lieutenant are on duty at the same time.

Tony noted there was a question about 24-hour coverage.  He noted there is no activity after 1 or 2 AM many nights.  Chief Preve noted there is a 24-hour business in town.  He has spoken with the State Police and the Sherriff’s Department and they are unable to give the Town full time coverage.  It could take them 45 to 60 or more minutes to respond to a call in Epsom.
Tony discussed the use of part time help.  It was noted that the Town is unable to get full timers or part timers.  Chief Preve noted he had discussed the issues with Chichester as they have part timers.

Chief Preve noted that he has sent out 80 to 100 invitations to apply as full time officers.  He noted the number that respond (12 maybe) with 6 that pass the PT test and do the oral boards.

Tony noted he did not feel 24-hour coverage was necessary.  Virginia noted it is great when it is needed.  Tony noted there is a cost benefit analysis.  He would rather take the risk to save funds.  Chief Preve felt it should be a decision of the voters.

Ralph noted that he has heard people want full time police officers.  

Len asked what MRI recommended for officers.  Chief Preve noted they go by the standard of a number of officers per population.  Chief Preve noted that the 6 officers the town has is the minimum number of officers that we should have.

Chief Preve noted the CIP was for suggestions.  Further discussions occurred.  Virginia noted when the Chief came before the Selectmen, he brought items being requested that were for the safety of the officers.

Marylou noted the CIP has not been approved by the Planning Board.

Chief Preve discussed the Selectmen cut the amount for a vehicle by $10,000.00.  He noted the price for a gas vehicle went up to $33,500.00.  He noted the Special Detail Funds would help with the cost.  Chief Preve discussed when a vehicle might be ordered.  

The remaining lines in the budget were similar to those of last year.

Len noted that in the past when the vehicle rotation was skipped the maintenance costs increased substantially.  It was discussed with there being approximately $18,000.00 in the Detail Fund.  Adding funds for the vehicle was discussed ($5,000).  
Tony asked if the town was making money on details, it was noted it is.  Tony discussed the amount being charged.

Chief Preve increased the building repair line.  He noted that MRI did not want to see the officers shovel snow or mow the lawn.  He discussed the additional costs of hiring people to do these things.  Tony noted that a police officer is expensive and the concern is if they get injured shoveling snow.
Tony noted the line for the County Attorney asking what they are used for.  He discussed the use of the Attorney and an officer attending the court also.  He was concerned the Town was spending money that was not needed.

The Committee thanked Chief Preve for the presentation.

Marylou asked if everyone had the responses from Emergency Management.

Penny noted she just came from the BCEP meeting and their budget should be the same as last year’s budget.

Tony would like the same stats for 2018 from the Police Department has received from the Fire Department.  Marylou will ask for the information.

Minutes of November 15, 2018
The minutes of November 15, 2018 were reviewed and amended.

Dave motioned to approve the minutes of November 15, 2018 as amended, Virginia seconded the motion.  The motion passed with one abstention.

Ralph reiterated that he would not be running for the Budget Committee in March.
Marylou noted December 11 attendees.  Ralph noted he would be out of town until January and will return then.  

Dave motioned to adjourn, Bill seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 8:10 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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